BOROUGH OF KETTERING

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE
Meeting held: 11th November 2015
Present:
Councillor Russell Roberts (Chair)


Councillors Steve Bellamy, Lloyd Bunday, Mark Dearing, David Howes, Jan Smith, Lesley Thurland and Derek Zanger

Also Present
Councillors Maggie Don, Clark Mitchell, Mick Scrimshaw, Michael Tebbutt and Keli Watts
15.EX.43
APOLOGIES



Apologies for absence were received from Councillor James Burton.
15.EX.44
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Steve Bellamy declared a personal interest in Item 13 on the agenda as a service provider in the Further Education sector.
15.EX.45
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 14th October 2015 be approved and signed as a correct record.
15.EX.46
WORK PROGRAMME


The Council’s work programme to be published on 12th November 2015 was noted.
15.EX.47
MAINTAINING A DURABLE BUDGET


A report was submitted which provided the following:-
· A summary of the case studies reported as part of the 20116/17 budget process

· A reminder of the Council's medium term financial strategy and associated guiding principles

· An illustration of the latest budget model, the delivery of efficiency savings for 2015/16 and the estimated level of budget savings that may be required over the next few years

· An outline budget timetable for 2016/17

· An update regarding major changes for the future funding of local government


It was noted that the government's Spending Review and Autumn Statement was due to be delivered on 25th November 2015 and would set out departmental budget cuts over the next five years with the 2016/17 settlement expected early in December.  The Chancellor of the Exchequer had recently announced major changes for the future funding of local government. Details of these changes were not yet available.

The budget consultation process was outlined, it being noted that the Budget Consultation Meeting would be held on 21st January 2016.


Councillor Mick Scrimshaw addressed the Executive on the subject of the impact of 'worse case scenarios' on the Council's reserves.  It was noted that a number of ear-marked reserves would be used as part of a smoothing strategy to cover any worse case scenario, and there would be no impact on the Council's reserves.


The Portfolio Holder for Finance commended the report to the Executive and thanked officers for their diligence and inspirational work.  It was noted that any ideas from members that were put forward would be considered during the budget consultation period.

RESOLVED
that the Executive note the following:-

(a)
the success the Council has achieved from case studies;

(b)
the Council’s Medium Term Financial Strategy and associated guiding principles;

(c)
the summary budget timetable for 2016/17 (as outlined in Appendix B); and


(d)
the significant changing financial landscape and the uncertainty this brings to the Council's Medium Term Financial Strategy – especially in relation to potential changes to the local government grant system.
15.EX.48
HOUSING FINANCE – USE OF 1:4:1 CAPITAL RECEIPTS

A report was submitted which:-
(a)
provided Members with a further update (following the previous report that was considered by Committee in September 2015); and

(b)
sought Member approval for the immediate use of '1:4:1' housing capital receipts on specific schemes.


Members noted that the position in regard to housing finance would become clearer in the Autumn Statement on 25th November. The recent government announcements in relation to housing rents was summarised, it being stressed that the potential financial impact to local housing authorities was very significant and would potentially affect the Housing Revenue Account in the long term.  In the light of the current circumstances, a pragmatic opportunity had been identified to invest some capital receipts into a larger new build housing development by Waterloo Housing Association at Laburnum Crescent, Kettering. This would enable the Council to use some of its '1:4:1' capital receipts to help purchase up to five new special needs units in the same larger development.

In order to protect any receipts from right to buy sales, it was proposed that the Council make an application for a dispensation to retain any right to buy receipts under the provisions of the Local Government Act 2003.

Members noted that the remainder of the capital receipts of £775,000 would be spent during the timeframe set out in the report.


The Portfolio Holder for Housing emphasised that although the national position was unpredictable, the Council had an opportunity to take a pragmatic approach to build new units in association with the Waterloo Housing Association to add value to its housing stock.  As well as providing accommodation for vulnerable customers, the proposal would also free up other housing stock currently occupied by people who needed wheelchair accessible accommodation without exposing the Council to significant risk.
RESOLVED
that:-


(a)
the update provided in the report be noted and the uncertainties that currently exist be recognised;

(b)
subject to an analysis of the Government's forthcoming Autumn Statement (in relation to any further financial implications for the Housing Revenue Account)

(i)
up to £276,000 of '1:4:1' capital receipts be passed on to Waterloo Housing Association to help facilitate them delivering eight new social units as part of their new housing scheme at Laburnum Crescent;

(ii)
up to £195,000 of '1:4:1' capital receipts be used by the Council to help purchase up to five special needs units from Waterloo Housing Association (as part of the new housing scheme at Laburnum Crescent);

(c)
authority be delegated to the Head of Democratic and Legal Services to agree terms with Waterloo Housing Association;

(d)
the changes required to the Capital Programme (as outlined in the report) be recommended to full Council; and

(e)
officers be authorised to make an application for a dispensation to retain any Right to Buy receipts in accordance with Section 11(6) of the Local Government Act 2003
15.EX.49
CHANGES TO OFF-STREET PARKING ORDER TO INCLUDE AREAS OF LAND AT WADCROFT AND EBENEZER PLACE, KETTERING

A report was submitted which
(a)
noted the changes to parking areas at Ebenezer Place and Wadcroft and sought approval of the amendment to the Kettering Borough Council Off-Street Parking Place Order following the statutory consultation; and

(b)
sought authority to delegate responsibility for completion of the Order to the Head of Democratic and Legal Services.


It was noted that a minimum of three spaces was proposed at Ebenezer Place.
RESOLVED
that:


(i)
the draft Kettering Borough Council Off-Street Parking Places) (Amendment) Order 2015 be approved as set out in the appendix to the report for consultation in accordance with the statutory process; and


(ii)
subject to the consultation, and as set out in the report, authority be delegated to the Head of Democratic and Legal Services to make any minor amendments and complete the Order.
(Councillor Steve Bellamy declared a personal interest in the following item and left the meeting room during discussion and voting thereon)

15.EX.50
SUPPORT TO TRESHAM COLLEGE

A report was submitted which sought approval to re-allocate funds from one educational purpose to another.
RESOLVED that a payment of 50% of the covenant monies be made over to Tresham College and that the remaining 50% be retained to support a future project involving the college's provision in Kettering Borough.
(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 7:30 pm)
Signed ……………………………………………….

Chair

AI
Executive No. 6
11.11.15

